Academy of Psychological Clinical Science

Executive Committee Meeting

May 22, 1997

American Psychological Society Convention

Washington, D.C.

The meeting was chaired by the Academy President, Dick McFall. The Academy secretary, Robert Levenson, recorded minutes. 

Attendees were: Howard Berenbaum, Dick Bootzin, Don Fowles, Bob Levenson, Beth Meyerowitz, Dick McFall, and Bob Simons. The meeting was called to order at 9:00 p.m. by Dick McFall.

Incorporation
Don Fowles reported on his progress in incorporating the Academy.  He distributed copies of corporate documents (Certificate of Incorporation and Consent of Incorporator) and the Application for Employer Indentification Number (for tax purposes). We will need to keep copies of the minutes of Academy meetings in an official “minute book” (a bound notebook) for safe-keeping.

Don will prepare the necessary forms for applying for federal nonprofit status. 

Treasurer’s report
Don Fowles gave a brief report.  Last year’s Academy balance was $8,750.95 and the current balance is $7,969.83. Bills for this year’s membership dues have just been sent out.

Membership Committee
Bob Simons reported that six programs applied for Academy membership this year. The Membership committee recommended that Emory University and the University of Memphis be admitted to the Academy. The committee recommended that three applicant programs not be admitted and the review of one program is not yet completed. Bob indicated that he estimates reviewing approximately six programs per year for the next few years.

Two issues related to the review process were raised: (a) consistency across review panels, and (b) appeals of membership decisions (which arose when a program that was denied membership asked for an appeal of their decision). Following a discussion of the need for a formal appeal mechanism, it was decided that:

· Programs that feel the decision of the review process is based on factual error may prepare a statement of correction that gets included in the next review (this follows the model of NIH grant reviews)

· The major corrective mechanism will continue to be discussing the outcome of the review with the program and helping them find ways of making the needed changes. 

· In the case of an egregious error detected by the Membership Committee, steps can be taken to rectify the error (e.g., adding an additional reviewer and reviewing the application again)

Program/Education Committee
Howard Berenbaum reported on the design of this year’s program on internship training. There will be four one-hour sessions, with 15 minute breaks in between. The plan for the day is as follows:

· Changes in behavioral health care service delivery

· Outcome criteria for success in training students and interns 

· Lunch 

· Model Documents 

-   Model graduate program for preparing students for internship and 

-   Model internship program for training clinical scientists

· Future collaboration between graduate programs and internship programs

National Planning Summit on Scientifically-based Health Practice Guidelines 

Dick McFall reported on this meeting, which brought together a broad group of providers and brokers of health services. It appears that some uniform standards of practice will be developed. This is strongly supported by the health-care industry, who want the training of people in these methods of practice to be provided by the educational institutions rather than by the health-care industry. A move toward procedurally-based certification rather than disciplinary-based certification is envisioned. A follow-up meeting will be held in June and Dick will distribute reports of both meetings to the Academy programs.

Nominations Committee 

Bob Simons and Beth Meyerowitz reported that we will have openings this year for the position of Treasurer and one Member-At-Large.  Nominations will be solicited at the general meeting

New business
Dick McFall discussed issues regarding licensing. He and Peter Finn will try to influence licensing laws in Indiana during the next biannual legislative session.

Dick also raised the issue of having an Academy database, which would have a common set of data from all Academy programs (e.g., amount of stipend for clinical director, amount of staffing, average time for students to complete doctorate). It was recommended that a committee be formed to undertake this effort.

Dick brought up the issue of the Academy establishing a continuing education initiative. Workshops could be set up in various areas and clients would be practitioners, people working at mental health agencies, university faculty, and other interested parties.

Dick discussed the need to develop textual materials on clinical science and to try to have these included in textbooks. Current textbooks do not always present clinical psychology in a manner that adequately reflects the clinical science approach.

Dick Bootzin mentioned that the Annual Review of Psychology is concerned about dropping sales and is interested in publishing new Annual Reviews, including the possibility of producing one devoted to clinical psychology. This would take the form of a series of reprinted articles from previous annual reviews. The group expressed support for this notion.

Dick McFall suggested that we form two ad-hoc committees, one to develop the Academy database and the other to explore possibilities for continuing education offerings.

Dick McFall distributed possible versions of a logo for the Academy. It was decided to get feedback on these during tomorrow’s Academy meeting.

Agenda for tomorrow’s meeting
The agenda for the May 23, 1997 Academy meeting was set: 

· Treasurer

· Bylaws (including distribution of charter and bylaws)

· Membership Committee

· Program/Education

· Nominations  Committee

· Involvement of faculty from member programs

· Report from National Summit

· Ad-hoc committees

· Logo

· New business

Academy of Psychological Clinical Science

Morning Meeting

May 23, 1997

American Psychological Society Convention

Washington, D.C.
The meeting was chaired by the Academy President, Dick McFall. The Academy secretary, Robert Levenson, recorded minutes. The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Dick McFall.

Attendees were: Howard Berenbaum (University of Illinois), Dick Bootzin (University of Arizona), Patricia Brennan (Emory University), Rob DeRubeis (University of Pennsylvania), Peter Finn (Indiana University), Don Fowles (University of Iowa), William Grove (University of Minnesota), Bill Iacono (University of Minnesota), Bob Levenson (University of California-Berkeley), Steve Lynn (SUNY-Binghamton), Dick McFall (Indiana University), Beth Meyerowitz (University of Southern California), Tom Oltmanns (University of Virginia), Michael Pogue-Geile (University of Pittsburgh), Neil Schneiderman (University of Miami), Varda Shoham (University of Arizona), Bob Simons (University of Delaware), Andy Tomarken (Vanderbilt University), Tim Trull (University of Missouri), Scott Vrana (Purdue University), and Mark Whisman (Yale University)

The minutes from the 1996 Academy meeting were accepted. 

Treasurer’s report 
Don Fowles presented the Treasurer’s report for the period from July 1, 1996 to May 22, 1997. The starting balance was $8,750.95. During the year, there were $781.12 in expenses, which resulted in a current balance of  $7969.83. It is estimated that there will be approximately $6000 income from dues during the current year.

Incorporation and By-laws 
Don Fowles reported that the Academy is now incorporated in the state of Delaware. He is currently preparing the necessary forms for applying for a Federal Employer Identification number and for nonprofit status. 

Membership 
Bob Simons reported that six programs were reviewed this year and that Emory University and the University of Memphis were recommended for admission into the Academy. The recommendation was accepted by vote of the Academy.

Nominations

Beth Meyerowitz announced that nominations were being solicited for the two open positions of Treasurer and Member-at-Large. (Note: Elections were held subsequent to the meeting. Don Fowles was re-elected as Treasurer and Dick Bootzin was re-elected as Member-at-Large.)

Involvement of member programs’ faculty

Dick McFall noted that the Academy wants to encourage participation by other faculty from member programs in addition to the program’s representative. This can take the form of attending meetings, running for office, and serving on committees.

It was recommended that materials be developed describing the Academy that can be shared with colleagues.

Report from National Planning Summit on Scientifically-based Health Practice 

Dick McFall reported that this group is attempting to establish guidelines for practice standards. They are moving toward certifying procedures rather than certifying disciplines. This raises the issue of how to determine whether different groups can administer those treatments with equivalent efficacy. The health-care industry wants to use the least expensive purveyors of these procedures as possible and also wants to establish a level playing field so that everyone is bidding on providing the same services. 

Dick agreed to circulate all draft documents that come out of these meetings.

Creation of Academy database

Steps for establishing a database of information on Academy programs were discussed. The membership would need to be surveyed about what kinds of information they would like to have included in the database. A data structure would have to be developed and then information would have to be gathered from the Academy programs. Dick McFall will seek a volunteer to chair this effort.

Logo
Dick McFall displayed a possible design for the Academy logo and asked for people to provide comments during the day.

New business

Dick McFall raised the issue of whether the Academy should develop continuing education programs in Clinical Science.

It was announced that efforts have been made to have each Academy program have at least one faculty member certified as a possible site visitor for the APA accreditation of clinical psychology programs. 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

Academy of Psychological Clinical Science

Afternoon Meeting

May 23, 1997

American Psychological Society Convention

Washington, D.C.
The meeting was chaired by the Academy President, Dick McFall. The Academy secretary, Robert Levenson, recorded minutes. The meeting was called to order at 4:15 p.m. by Dick McFall.

Topic for next meeting

Two possible topics for the next Academy meeting were discussed: (a) licensing laws (efforts and strategies for modification), and (b) empirically-supported treatment (status, implications for training, and dissemination to the practice community).

Internship involvement in Academy
After considerable discussion, the Academy voted in support of two possible models, one in which there would be two separate organizations with informal ties, and the other in which the internship organizations were members of a separate division of the Academy. 

It was agreed that documents on internship training principles would be shared with Academy faculty for comments and that these documents would constitute the starting point for discussions with internships.

Ad-hoc committees

Dick McFall will contact representatives regarding their willingness to serve on the committees that were proposed (Academy database, Continuing education).

Logo

The proposed design for the logo was approved

Use of “Clinical Science“ in program descriptions

By show of hands, it was determined that a majority of the Academy programs now refer to themselves as Clinical Science program

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m. 

